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Introduction
Welcome to the eighth issue of the Social Exclusion Action Planning Newsletter!

This issue contains the first of what is intended to become a regular series, where we explore examples of good practice in public libraries. Please let us know whether you found this article helpful.
John Pateman & John Vincent

DCMS Policy Guidelines: Libraries for all: social inclusion in public libraries - policy guidance for local authorities in England
Don't forget that responses to this consultation document are due in by 31 January 2000 to Mark Mason, Department for Culture, Media and Sport, Room 103, 2-4 Cockspur Street, London SW1Y 5DH (tel: 0171-211 6178; fax 0171-211 6195; e-mail <mark.mason@culture.gov.uk>)

At the Network meeting on 2 December, we also agreed that we would send a Network response to DCMS - please let John Vincent have your comments by 15 January 2000.

Finally, Kevin Harris at the Community Development Foundation has arranged with CSG for an on-line discussion group to formulate responses to the document; you can join in on <libraries@p4t.org.uk>.

Enfield Libraries' response to the "Warwick Report"
In the first of our regular articles about good practice, Muriel Hill (Principal Librarian, Community Services, London Borough of Enfield) and John Vincent describe how one London library authority has implemented the "Warwick Report"
.
Recognising that the findings of the Report needed to be put into action, Enfield carried out an analysis of the Report, and, from that, made recommendations for the Library Service. The list of recommendations (with edited examples of the specific actions to be taken) is as follows:

1. Lead responsibility for racial equality matters
To create a small team to take the lead on racial equality matters to:

- formulate a workplan with appropriate timescales and identified staff to achieve Enfield Libraries' recommendations relating to the Warwick report, once approved

- develop policies and workplans for approval by Libraries Management Team and inclusion in the service planning process, with recommendations for consideration by Corporate Equalities Group or incorporation in the Service Equality Action Plan, as appropriate

2. Consultation with Enfield's ethnic communities
To establish an ongoing programme of consultation with individuals and ethnic minority groups to:

- ensure services offered are most relevant to their needs

- explore new services and methods of service delivery

- inform users and potential users of the range and nature of the service available

- act as one of the conduits for feedback from ethnic communities about other Council services

3. Monitoring of performance on ethnic minorities issues
To develop an ongoing programme of performance monitoring, including:

- analysis of joining form data to date

- development and oversight of implementation of strategies to ensure collection of data, if necessary

- collaboration to develop community profiles for each site, including an understanding of ethnic minorities in the area

- identification of relevant performance indicators for other areas of the service as appropriate

4. Ensuring appropriate skills in Library staff
To recruit and develop staff to employ appropriate sensitivity and awareness of the needs of library users from ethnic minorities by:

- development of a strategy for the recruitment of staff to reflect local communities, including analysis of establishment against local profiles, review of job descriptions and person specifications, targeted job advertising, and community capacity building, as appropriate

- ensuring that all staff receive customer care training which includes particular attention to the support people from ethnic minorities may need when using library services

- ensuring that all staff receive cultural awareness training relevant specifically to the library context

5. Ensuring welcoming and accessible library services
To develop an audit which may be implemented across each library in the service which will:

- assess the degree to which people from ethnic minorities are welcomed and enabled to use the service

- involve the local community in assessing the service to ensure an objective appraisal

- seek opportunities to share in the exercise with other library authorities, to enable comparisons, objectivity and sharing of effort

6. Ensuring that ethnic communities benefit fully from Libraries' new developments
To seek opportunities to promote new developments specifically to ethnic minorities, in order to ensure consistent take-up of library services, including:

- audits of each service to identify areas of the community under-represented amongst users

- assessment and implementation of any alterations necessary to the service to ensure that the needs of ethnic minorities are addressed

- 'taster' sessions of new services, involving specialist ethnic minorities outreach staff in collaboration with frontline staff to encourage the development of the usage 'habit'

7. Working in partnership with providers of other Council services to ethnic minorities
To share expertise and effort with Council colleagues working in the same areas and contribute to 'joined-up thinking' in service planning, by:

- development and continuation of existing networking contacts with relevant staff in other Council Groups

- regular contact to identify areas of common concern and potential collaboration

- incorporation of joint projects, where appropriate, within the Libraries workplan

8. Ensuring that developing strategies fully address the information needs of members of ethnic communities in the borough
To contribute to the early planning of new initiatives to ensure that minority communities are represented by:

- liaison between Leisure Services staff planning healthy living strategies and staff with outreach responsibilities to ethnic communities

- utilisation of the contacts provided by Libraries' outreach staff to assist in the assessment of health information needs of ethnic communities and to take health information out to the public

- close liaison with those planning relevant initiatives as opportunities arise.

Following these recommendations, and in order to ensure implementation, Enfield Libraries have set up a Warwick Report Steering Group which is implementing, via an Action Plan, the recommendations. For example, in relation to recommendation 4, "Ensuring appropriate skills in library staff", the Action Plan's action includes:

- hold discussion at the Warwick Report Steering Group on how to recruit staff to reflect the community and present discussion at Joint Management Team meeting

- discuss with Leisure Personnel what could be reflected in job descriptions and suggest that any new job descriptions, because of the re-structuring, should include these changes. Need to check where language skills and/or cultural knowledge are appropriate for job description and/or person specs. Identify posts where language and cultural skills are essential for these skills to be included in the person spec when the posts become vacant.

- check that the library related customer care course being developed includes race awareness.

- set up separate library related cultural awareness training for all staff to attend over a given period. Research what other authorities such as Merton offer staff and explore opportunities for joint provision.

In the Action Plan, each recommended action has a named member of staff beside it to ensure that someone is accountable for the developments, as well as a target date for completion and expected outcomes. So, for example, the outcomes expected from the above are:

Appointment/training of library staff with necessary skills to meet community needs, and that the workforce reflects the community.

The work of the Warwick Report Steering Group also feeds into Enfield's Annual Library Plan.

Two key issues which have already been thrown up by this work are:

- there are still not enough librarians from Black and other ethnic minorities: what are "library schools" doing?

- better performance indicators are needed to measure services to Black and other ethnic minority communities.

This is an extremely important area of work, and one where (as Roach and Morrison show) many public libraries are still failing. 

Enfield is addressing satisfactorily a number of the issues raised in the report, and their initiative should serve as an example to us all - but it is also important to think through your own service's needs, rather than just trying to implement Enfield's model. As Muriel Hill says, "You need to remember that each borough needs its own starting point."


Can you help?
Greer Nicholson (Councillor, Redbridge) raised an important issue at several sessions at the PLA Conference - however, given the enormity of the question, she did not get much of an answer, so she would be very interested to hear from any Network members with ideas, practical tips, and so on:

"Given the budget priority given to other local government areas such as education and social services, how can public libraries get themselves more of a share of the budget?"

Please send any comments/ideas/etc to: Councillor Greer Nicholson, Members' Room, Redbridge Town Hall, Ilford, Essex IG1 1DD, and please copy your responses to John Vincent.

National Literacy Trust
I have had a very useful meeting with the Trust (more details to follow in the next Newsletter) - they are very keen to involve public libraries in regional partnership work, and would like to use the Network as one means of making contact with potential partners. I will let you know how this exciting development proceeds!

JV


This Newsletter was compiled by John Vincent. Please send any comments or items for inclusion in the next issue to:

John Vincent

Wisteria Cottage

Nadderwater

Exeter EX4 2JQ

tel/fax: 01392 256045






December 1999
� Patrick Roach and Marlene Morrison Public libraries, ethnic diversity and citizenship. University of Warwick Centre for Research in Ethnic Relations (British Library Research and Innovation Report no 76), 1998.
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